Approved            

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
October 22, 2014 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, October22, 2014 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present.            










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment 









     1.1 Mike Papera Re: Transfer Station – Mr. Papera asked if a decision was made regarding the sand at the Transfer Station. Selectman Nickerson stated the previous BOS said nothing could be taken out of the metal pile because of safety & theft. Selectman Van Tassel explained people were allowed to take items or things were given away in the past but never anything from the metal pile. Selectman Van Tassel stated he has never heard of a policy and suggested that TA Veloski draft something, to get the information out to people. Steve Ober stated he has taken items from the Transfer Station for over 16 years now, sand for his driveway, wheel barrel parts or wheels off of lawnmowers. Steve Ober noted he doesn't take things to sell them because that would be stealing. Chair Ober asked how the Town can sell sand to one taxpayer and give sand out to others? Selectman Van Tassel replied the sand was not sold, it was traded for work at the park (Scott Auger) and no money was exchanged. Selectman Van Tassel noted if the Board is changing the rules then notices should be posted. Mike Papera stated he thought the Transfer Station was a recycling center. Selectman Van Tassel replied if the policy changes then residents would need to stop taking compost, wood chips, etc. Director Bordeau explained he sees value in the materials, the sand could be used as fill for a new Town Office location and knows someone that would purchase the wood chips for mulch. Director Bordeau noted he has no problem with residents taking a couple buckets full of sand. Chair Ober stated the Town doesn't load private vehicles with the tractor anymore but has no problem with buckets being taken. Jeff Jenkins suggested the Board check with Primex for liability issues. Director Bordeau stated he would post the same signs that are at the highway garage, 3 bucket maximum. Mr. Papera asked what he should tell people this coming weekend when they come to the Transfer Station. Selectman Nickerson made a motion that starting tonight, everything is on hold at the Transfer Station until a policy is established and for Director Bordeau to post signs for the sand. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Veloski to check with Primex.            


     






   





          








2.0  Brian Gallagher Re: State Representative – Mr. Gallagher encouraged Sanbornton residents to vote for their State Representative. Mr. Gallagher informed the Board he has attended some of the County's meetings and the situation with the new jail will be coming back up, which will impact local taxes by sharing approximately 10% of the cost. Mr. Gallagher asked the BOS to consider a joint meeting with the Town's Elected Officials to discuss the short & long term financial costs of the Town, County,School & State. The BOS reviewed a list of people that should be invited to the joint meeting.   






 









3.0  Public Hearing Re: Disorderly Action Ordinance – Chair Ober opened the Public Hearing at 5:12 p.m. Copies of the proposed documents were provided to those in attendance. Bill Whalen stated the Board looked at this three years ago but it was voted down by a limited group at Town Meeting and adopting this would put something in place for the Police Department to use & help protect citizens. Mr. Whalen encouraged the BOS to put the proposed Disorderly Action Ordinance on the ballot. Fire Chief Dexter stated he would be speaking on behalf of Police Chief Hankard, who wanted to point out that the language in Section III d,e,g & h is not covered under the RSAs and the BOS would need to set a time limit. A brief discussion was held regarding wedding functions at Steele Hill Resort and Long Look Lodge, as well as logging & wood chipping operations. Fire Chief Dexter stated he assumes, the police will be handling most of these situations based on complaints and will not be out looking for noise violations. Melanie Van Tassel encouraged the BOS to bring this ordinance to Town Meeting. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to bring the proposed Disorderly Action Ordinance to Town Meeting, as a recommendation from the Selectmen. Chair Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Ober closed the Public Hearing at 5:49 p.m. 














4.0  Roger Grey Re: Capital Improvements Program - Mr. Grey (Chair of the CIP Committee) provided the BOS with a one page hand-out of the decisions made during the CIP process. Mr. Grey stated the committee was concerned with the tax level in Town. Chair Ober informed Mr. Grey of potential funding that would be needed for the Chapman Brook Bridge, due to the proposed expansion of the commercial zone in the Future Land Use Map. Heather Goodwin (Recreation Commission) asked how the CIP Committee knew to cut their CIP ($64K) request? Mr. Grey replied members of the committee stated the work had been done by volunteers, so the amount was removed. Heather Goodwin stated Department Heads are not asked about their requests? Mr. Grey replied no, everything is submitted in writing and if no request is received then the previous request is removed as well. Fire Chief Dexter expressed his frustration with the CIP process. Craig Davis stated there should not be any assuming, Department Heads should be asked to meeting to answer questions. Jeff Jenkins explained the CIP Committee is a “vetting” board that can only make recommendations to the BOS, the Department Heads will meet with the Budget Committee and BOS next and they make the final decision. Mr. Jenkins noted it also helps reduce the number of meeting a Department Head has to attend.       







 





5.0  Recreation Commission Re: Town Park/Recreation Buildings – What’s the plan? Chair Ober stated the buildings at the park need to be emptied then the BOS can decide what to do with them, scrap or demolish. Recreation Coordinator Lonergan asked who was looking into removal of the heater, propane tanks, power, etc. Mrs. Goodwin stated they would like to see one person in charge of tying up the building. Selectman Nickerson replied Coordinator Lonergan & TA Veloski can take care of that and stated the Recreation Commission could propose a warrant article for this year for a new building, by estimating the building’s square footage but time may be issue. The BOS and those in attendance discussed short-term (rental) & long-term solutions based on needs. Chair Ober noted the Building Space Needs Committee is still coming together and they will be considering all of the Town buildings. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to turn this issue over to the Building Space Needs Committee. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Mrs. Goodwin thanked the Board for keeping an open dialogue with them.    



















6.0  Budget discussion – Personnel Administration (4155) – TA Veloski stated line #212 shows member contributions and this could be higher because of artificial deductions due to insurance rebates for overcharging. TA Veloski noted worker’s compensation will be around $40K this year. This budget is on hold for medical. 



   Insurance (4196) – Chair Ober made a motion to accept this budget at $56,060 dollars. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.        Highways & Streets (4312) - Chair Ober made a motion to accept this budget at $805,775 dollars. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Nickerson was opposed. 





            Town Bridges (4313) - Chair Ober made a motion to accept this budget at $1,100 dollars. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 









      Street Lighting (4316) - Chair Ober made a motion to accept this budget at $2,537 dollars. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   Transfer Station (4324) – A brief discussion was held regarding the sale of the balers and TA Veloski was asked to research the purchase history. Chair Ober discussed purchasing scales for demolition debris and holding non-resident hours, to make some money. Selectman Van Tassel replied the process could get complicated, the Town would need a new permit. TA Veloski to check with NH DRA regarding the repurposing of funds and adjust the budget lines. Non-public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to enter non-public session at 7:17 p.m. TA Veloski and DPW Director Bordeau were also present. Roll Call vote; Ober: Aye, Nickerson: Aye, Van Tassel: Aye. The BOS reconvened the public session at 7:32 p.m. Chair Ober announced no decisions were made and a vote was taken to seal the minutes. Chair Ober asked Director Bordeau to review the job descriptions for the Transfer Station and make amendments for next week. 






     Health & Community Organizations (4415) – TA Veloski reported a request in the amount of $2K was received from the Franklin VNA. The BOS agreed to stay at the $1K voted on previous to the request. 







     Operating Transfers Out (4915) - Chair Ober made a motion to accept this budget at $225,000 dollars. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 









     Individual Warrant Articles – The BOS will ask Fire Chief Dexter to come in to talk about the two full-time firefighter/EMTs article and the rescue vehicle.             



  
   









7.0  Old Business







     

  7.1 Part-time benefits – TA Veloski provided the Board with a comparison of part-time benefits offered by surrounding municipalities. BOS to review information.

  7.2 Bids for Legal Services – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to retain Donahue, Tucker & Ciandella as the Town's Attorney. Chair Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 

  





  7.3
Lunch breaks – TA Veloski informed the Board he has form for employees to sign, so they can eat lunch at their desks. 

     




  7.4 Home Energy Products – The BOS decided not to pursue this further.  

  7.5 Break room -  TA Veloski reported that break rooms for employees is not a requirement in New Hampshire. 







      7.6 Budget Committee & BOS minutes of 9/29/14 – Chair Ober made a motion to approve the draft joint meeting minutes of 9/29/14. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.



      







 

8.0  New Business 

     




       


  8.1
Town Clerk / Tax Collector Re: Abatement – Chair Ober made a motion to support the abatement of one hundred due to an error made by Bank of America. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.         8.2 Memo from Assessing Assistant Jutton – Cross Country Appraisal will be conducting a “Cyclical” review starting October 6th through November 7th on the Town Tax Maps 12, 13, 14 and 15.    

  





  8.3
”EEE” - NH DHHS – Chair Ober explained the Town had a horse test positive for “EEE” but DHHS could not tell us where and they did not recommend treatment, due to the cold weather. Chair Ober stated she met with the Health Officer, Deputy Health Officer and Fire Chief to set up contact protocols, due to a lag in communication.   








9.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.     





 












10.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          10.1 10/08/14 Approved minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the approved meeting minutes of October 8, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to amend section #7.0 of the approved meeting minutes of October 8, 2014. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  




              10.2 10/15/14 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of October 15, 2014. Chair Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of October 15, 2014 with corrections. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.







                   










11.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed.  





    












12.0 Selectmen's Reports  - None at this time.
 



            






   




13.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:36 p.m. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  




14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 29, 2014 @ 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices.     













Respectfully submitted,

April Rollins, Administrative Specialist

10/22/2014

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


